

A Service of



Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre

Velásquez, Germán

Research Report

Medicines and intellectual property: 10 years of the WHO global strategy

Research Paper, No. 100

Provided in Cooperation with:

South Centre, Geneva

Suggested Citation: Velásquez, Germán (2019): Medicines and intellectual property: 10 years of the WHO global strategy, Research Paper, No. 100, South Centre, Geneva

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/232219

Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.





Medicines and Intellectual Property: 10 Years of the WHO Global Strategy

Germán Velásquez



RESEARCH PAPERS

100

MEDICINES AND INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY: 10 YEARS OF THE WHO GLOBAL STRATEGY¹

Germán Velásquez²

SOUTH CENTRE

DECEMBER 2019

¹ Some parts of this document are partially based on the following documents: 1) "The Right to Health and Medicines: The Case of Recent Negotiations on the Global Strategy on Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property", by G. Velásquez, Research Paper 35, South Centre, January 2011; 2) "The right to health and medicines: the case of recent negotiations on public health, innovation and intellectual property", by G. Velásquez, *Developing World Bioethics*, August 2014; 3) "Intellectual Property, Public Health and Access to Medicines in International Organizations", by G. Velásquez, Research Paper 78, South Centre, July 2017; 4) Unpublished South Centre briefing notes on the World Health Assembly 2016, 2017, 2018, 2019.

² Germán Velásquez is Special Adviser, Policy and Health at the South Centre, Geneva. The author thanks Dr. Carlos Correa and Mr. Nirmalya Syam for their valuable comments. The views presented in this paper are however the sole responsibility of the author.

THE SOUTH CENTRE

In August 1995 the South Centre was established as a permanent intergovernmental organization of developing countries. In pursuing its objectives of promoting South solidarity, South-South cooperation, and coordinated participation by developing countries in international forums, the South Centre has full intellectual independence. It prepares, publishes, and distributes information, strategic analyses, and recommendations on international economic, social, and political matters of concern to the South.

The South Centre enjoys support and cooperation from South country governments and is in regular working contact with the Non-Aligned Movement and the Group of 77 and China. The Centre's studies and position papers are prepared by drawing on the technical and intellectual capacities existing within South governments and institutions and among individuals of the South. Through working group sessions and wide consultations, which involve experts from different parts of the South, and sometimes from the North, common problems of the South are studied and experience and knowledge are shared.

NOTE

Readers are encouraged to quote or reproduce the contents of this Research Paper for their own use; however, please grant due acknowledgement to the South Centre and send a copy of the publication in which such quote or reproduction appears to the South Centre.

The views contained in this paper are attributable to the author/s and do not represent the institutional views of the South Centre or its Member States. Any mistake or omission in this study is the sole responsibility of the author/s.

Any comments on this paper or the content of this paper will be highly appreciated. Please contact:

South Centre Ch. du Champ d'Anier 17 POB 228, 1211 Geneva 19 Switzerland Tel. (41) 022 791 80 50 south@southcentre.int www.southcentre.int

Follow the South Centre's Twitter: South Centre



ABSTRACT

The negotiations of the Intergovernmental Working Group on Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property (IGWG) (2006-2008), undertaken by the Member States of the World Health Organization (WHO), were the result of a deadlock in the 2006 World Health Assembly where the Member States were unable to reach an agreement on what to do with the 60 recommendations in the report on Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property³ submitted to the Assembly in the same year by a group of experts designated by the Director-General of the WHO. The result of these negotiations was the Global Strategy and Plan of Action on Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property (GSPOA) that was approved by the World Health Assembly in 2008.⁴ One of the objectives of the IGWG's Global Strategy and Plan of Action was to substantially reform the pharmaceutical innovation system in view of its failure to produce affordable medicines for diseases that affect the greater part of the world's population living in developing countries. The intellectual property (IP) rights imposed by the Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPS) and the trade agreements could become some of the main obstacles to accessing medicines. The GSPOA made a critical analysis of this reality and opened the door to the search for new solutions to this problem. Ten years after the approval of the GSPOA, the results are uncertain and poor.

Les négociations du Groupe de travail intergouvernemental sur la santé publique, l'innovation et la propriété intellectuelle connu sous le nom de "IGWG" (2006-2008), menées par les Etats Membres de l'OMS, sont le résultat d'une impasse à l'Assemblée mondiale de la santé du 6 décembre 2006 où les Etats Membres n'ont pu parvenir à un accord sur les 60 recommandations du rapport" Santé publique, innovation et propriété intellectuelle "soumis la même année par un groupe d'experts désigné par le Directeur général de l'OMS. Le résultat de ces négociations devint la "Stratégie mondiale et Plan d'action pour la santé publique, l'innovation et la propriété intellectuelle" (GSPOA), approuvé par l'Assemblée mondiale de la santé en 2008. Un des objectifs de la Stratégie mondiale élaboré par l'IGWG était de réformer en profondeur le système d'innovation pharmaceutique, en raison de son incapacité à produire des médicaments abordables contre les maladies qui affligent une grande partie de la population du monde vivant dans les pays en développement. Les droits de propriété intellectuelle (PI) imposés par l'Accord sur les aspects des droits de propriété intellectuelle liés au commerce (ADPIC) et les accords commerciaux pourraient devenir des principaux obstacles à l'accès aux médicaments. Le GSPOA a fait une analyse critique de cette réalité et a mené à la recherche de nouvelles solutions à ce problème. Dix ans après l'approbation du GSPOA, les résultats restent incertains et médiocres.

Las negociaciones del Grupo de Trabajo Intergubernamental sobre Salud Pública, Innovación y Propiedad Intelectual conocido como el "IGWG" (2006-2008), liderado por los

³ WHO, Commission on "Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property", Geneva 2006, https://www.who.int/intellectualproperty/report/en/.

⁴ WHA, "Global strategy and plan of action on public health, innovation and intellectual-property" Resolution 61.21, May 24, 2008.

http://www.wpro.who.int/health_research/wha61_21_global_strategy_poa_health_innovation_may2008.pdf.

Estados Miembros de la OMS, fueron el resultado de un estancamiento en la Asamblea Mundial de la Salud el 6 de diciembre de 2006, en la que los Estados Miembros no pudieron llegar a un acuerdo sobre las 60 recomendaciones del informe "Salud Pública, Innovación y Propiedad Intelectual", presentado el mismo año por un grupo de expertos designado por el Director General de la OMS. El resultado de estas negociaciones se convirtió en la "Estrategia Global y Plan de Acción para la Salud Pública, la Innovación y la Propiedad Intelectual" (GSPOA), aprobada por la Asamblea Mundial de la Salud en 2008. Uno de los objetivos de la Estrategia Global desarrollada por el IGWG era reformar fundamentalmente el sistema de innovación farmacéutica, debido a su incapacidad para producir medicamentos asequibles para las enfermedades que afectan a una gran parte de la población mundial que vive en los países en desarrollo. Los derechos de propiedad intelectual (PI) impuestos por el Acuerdo sobre los Aspectos de los Derechos de Propiedad Intelectual relacionados con el Comercio (ADPIC) y los acuerdos comerciales podrían convertirse en obstáculos importantes para el acceso a los medicamentos. La GSPOA ha analizado críticamente esta realidad y ha llevado a la búsqueda de nuevas soluciones a este problema. Diez años después de la aprobación de la GSPOA, los resultados siguen siendo inciertos y pobres.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	INTRODUCTION	1
II.	THE BACKGROUND OF THE IGWG NEGOTIATIONS	
III.	THE IGWG STAKEHOLDERS	
IV.	THE IGWG PROCESS	9
	IV.1 The First Meeting in Geneva: 4-8 December 2006	9
	IV.2 Regional Consultations	10
	IV.3 Second Meeting, 5-10 November 2007	11
	IV.4 Continuation of the Second Meeting of the IGWG: 28 April to 3 May 2008	12
	IV.5 Sixty-First World Health Assembly, 24 May 2008	12
V.	THE GLOBAL STRATEGY AND PLAN OF ACTION ON PUBLIC HEALTH, INNOVATION AND INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY	
	V.1 Main Elements of the 2008 Global Strategy	14
	V.2 Additional Mandates of the 2008 Global Strategy	15
	V.3 Progress in the Implementation of the GSPOA	15
	V.4 The Collaboration of the WHO with other International Organizations	17
VI.	THE WHO CONSULTATIVE EXPERT WORKING GROUP	
	VI.1 A Binding International Convention	18
	V.2 The Framework Convention on Tobacco Control	19
	THE EVALUATION OF THE GSPOA	
VIII.	THE REPORT OF THE UNITED NATIONS SECRETARY-GENERAL'S HIGH-LEVEL PANEL OF	
	ACCESS TO MEDICINES	
IX.	THE ROADMAP ON ACCESS TO MEDICINES	
	IX.1 Background	25
	IX.2 Regulatory Systems Strengthening	26
	IX.3 Health Research and Development	26
	IX.4 Intellectual Property	26
Χ.	RESOLUTION ON "IMPROVING THE TRANSPARENCY OF MARKETS FOR MEDICINES,	
373	VACCINES AND OTHER HEALTH-RELATED TECHNOLOGIES"	28
XI.	ACCESS TO BIOTHERAPEUTIC PRODUCTS INCLUDING SIMILAR BIOTHERAPEUTIC	21
XII.	PRODUCTS CONCLUSIONS	
AП,	CUNCLUDIUND	JZ

I. Introduction

This paper examines the negotiating process and the steps given for the implementation of the World Health Organization (WHO) Global Strategy on Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property (resolution WHA61.21) 10 years after its May 2008 approval.

There was an impasse created by the developed countries' non-acceptance of the recommendations of the Report on Public Health Innovation and Intellectual Property produced by the Commission on Intellectual Property Rights, Innovation and Public Health (CIPIH) (2005), especially the recommendations related to Intellectual Property. To respond to that impasse, the 2008 World Health Assembly (WHA) created a group known as the Inter-Governmental Working Group (IGWG). Following two years of protracted negotiations, almost unprecedented in the WHO, the IGWG developed the Global Strategy on Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property (GSPOA) that was adopted through resolution WHA61.21. Notwithstanding that the issues related to intellectual property were formulated in an ambiguous and inconclusive manner, this resolution undoubtedly was the broadest and most comprehensive mandate ever given to the WHO in the field of medicines.

As the elements of the GSPOA relating to intellectual property were unclear, the years following the adoption of the resolution were not easy to manage within the WHO. In 2011, the Director General established a Consultative Experts Working Group (CEWG) to study and recommend how to address those issues.

The CEWG considered that the system of research and development (R&D) primarily based on the grant of intellectual property rights was not delivering the needed pharmaceutical products, particularly to address the diseases prevailing in developing countries. Thus, it recommended the beginning of negotiations for a binding instrument or treaty as a way to finance R&D for pharmaceutical products. Today, this point seems far from the interest of the WHO Secretariat or the countries that promoted it simply because of the lack of space to continue discussing such a politically sensitive issue. If this is the case, the need for new ideas and models on how to prioritize, organize, and finance R&D for medicines remains valid.

The idea of a binding treaty embarrassed some developed countries that, in order to delay or replace it or as a condition to start a discussion on it (the reason was never totally clear), they introduced a long and disappointing exercise for undertaking R&D Demonstration Projects. At least three years were consumed (2012 to 2015) by this exercise. At the end of 2015, and having in view the delays in the implementation of the GSPOA, the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) Secretariat in New York suggested that the Secretary-General of the United Nations create a High-Level Panel on Access to Medicines (UNHLP). On 14 September 2016 the Panel published a report that attempted to build on and advance the process of making medicines available and affordable within the spirit of the GSPOA.

The WHO Secretariat and developed countries had difficulty in accepting the report produced by the High-Level Panel. In the meantime, the GSPOA mandate ended in 2015. That same year, WHO member States adopted resolution WHA68.18, which extended the GSPOA mandate from 2015 to 2022 and decided that an evaluation of the GSPOA implementation would be carried out in 2018 by an independent group of experts. This

evaluation "aimed at documenting achievements, gaps and remaining challenges and of making recommendations on the way forward."

The GSPOA Evaluation report and the overall review report were submitted to WHO Member States in November 2017. The GSPOA review report concluded, among other things, that the seven elements of the GSPOA remained valid — "the problem has been the lack of impact on the implementation of the GSPOA." The elements of the GSPOA were too general, and more focus was needed for the implementation of its recommendations.

In order to facilitate the implementation of the GSPOA and to align its execution with the WHO Thirteenth General Programme of Work (2019-2023), the Executive Board of the WHO decided on the elaboration of a Roadmap for the implementation of the GSPOA recommendations in the way suggested by the evaluation (2018).

The WHA 2019 requested member States to take note of the Road Map. At the same time, several countries, including several developed countries led by Italy, proposed the resolution Improving the transparency of markets for medicines, vaccines and other health related technologies. The resolution, as adopted, begins by making reference to "the Report by the Director-General on Access to medicines and vaccines (document A72/17) and its annex 'Roadmap' for access to medicines, vaccines and other health products." This issue was neither the most urgent nor the most logical and strategical for beginning the implementation of the Roadmap implementation. As is often the case under certain circumstances, pressure, or lobbies external to the WHO Secretariat, this means that things do not always proceed in their originally-planned direction.

Unlike the initial draft, first proposed by Italy, the approved resolution does not create any responsibility on the part of the WHO or Member States to ensure transparency of pharmaceutical R&D and clinical trials costs. In addition, the resolution urges Member States to take measures to disclose the price of medicines, an activity that the WHO has been performing for more than 10 years and for which a new mandate was not necessary. Rarely in the history of WHA drug-related resolutions have reactions been so different and contradictory. Some have claimed a great victory, others have called it a failure that, according to some, risked narrowing the mandate given by previous resolutions.

Another issue discussed in this paper in the context of the GSPOA is the implementation of the 2014 resolution WHA67.21, Access to biotherapeutic products including similar biotherapeutic products and ensuring their quality, safety and efficacy. The resolution requested the WHO Expert Committee on Biological Standardization to update the 2009 guidelines, taking into account the technological advances for the characterization of biotherapeutic products and considering national regulatory needs and capacities. This important issue is part of the Roadmap point VI, Regulatory system strengthening, where the deliverables are "Guidelines, standards and biological reference materials to support decreased regulatory burden and support production and quality control of safe and effective health products."

Finally, as noted, the GSPOA was renewed until 2022. It is unclear, however, what will happen in the next two years in the WHO in relation to medicines and the strategy follow-up. Will the implementation of the Roadmap follow an orderly and logical path according to

¹ WHO ROADMAP FOR ACCESS TO MEDICINES, VACCINES AND OTHER HEALTH PRODUCTS, 2019–2023 https://apps.who.int/gb/ebwha/pdf_files/WHA72/A72_17-en.pdf.

global health priorities? Or will the WHO, each year, continue to deal with issues in the area of medicines that groups with different interests and objectives bring to discussion in the WHA, which has been the case in recent years?

II. THE BACKGROUND OF THE IGWG NEGOTIATIONS

A third of the world's population does not have regular access to essential medicines, and this ratio reaches levels of half the population in certain developing countries. According to the 2019 Joint United Nations Programme on HIV and AIDS (UNAIDS) report, out of the 37.9 million people who should have received a retroviral treatment, only 23.3 million had access to the therapy at the end of 2018. At the end of 2018, 14.6 million people needed treatment compared with 6.8 million people in 2012 who did not receive treatment.³ Medicines are one of the crucial tools for preventing, relieving or curing diseases. Having access to medicines is a fundamental component of the right to health as established by human rights treaties as well as by the constitutions in many countries.⁴

The financial burden of expenditures in medicines in most developing countries is borne by individuals and not by health insurers (private or public) as occurs in developed countries. In countries where the per capita income is less than \$1,000 per year, for instance, individuals as well as state governments cannot bear the cost of a second-line anti-retroviral treatment at \$4,000–\$5,000 per year. According to World Bank figures, one billion people currently live in extreme poverty (less than one dollar per day),⁵ and this is precisely the population which suffers the most serious health problems.

Today it is recognized that the current patent protection system, as imposed by the Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPS), has a significant impact on the entire pharmaceutical sector and, more specifically, on medicine prices to an extent that may hamper access to medicines for the poorer populations in countries of the South. It is also alarming that the rules included in the TRIPS Agreement are not necessarily appropriate for those countries that are making an effort to meet health and development needs. Patents primarily determine new medicine prices. They grant exclusive protection for a minimum period of 20 years from the date of filing the patent application.

In its 2002 report, the United Kingdom Commission on Intellectual Property Rights (CIPR) recommended that countries "ensure that their IP protection regimes do not run counter to their public health policies and that they are consistent with and supportive of such policies." Even though the TRIPS Agreement obliges World Trade Organization (WTO) members to provide patent protection for medicines, it also allows them to take certain public interest measures, such as compulsory licenses, parallel imports, exceptions to patent rights, rigorously defining patentability criteria, which may mitigate the impact of patent rights under certain conditions.

In 2006, the WHO Report on Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property Rights stated that "the TRIPS Agreement allows countries a considerable degree of freedom in how

https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/20121120_UNAIDS_Global_Report_2012_with_annexes

² UNAIDS 2019 Report. https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2019/2019-UNAIDS-data.

³ UNAIDS 2012 Report.

en_1.pdf.

4 Seuba, X. "La protección de la Salud ante la regulación internacional de los productos farmacéuticos" doctoral thesis p. 92 and following, Barcelona 2008.

⁵ See http://go.worldbank.org/MVH3AJAGC0.

⁶ UK CIPR Commission on Intellectual Property Rights, executive summary, p. 14, London 2002.

they implement their patent laws, subject to meeting its minimum standards including the criteria for patentability laid down in TRIPS. Since the benefits and costs of patents are unevenly distributed across countries, according to their level of development and scientific and technological capacity, countries may devise their patent systems to seek the best balance, in their own circumstances, between benefits and costs. Thus, developing countries may determine in their own ways the definition of an invention, the criteria for judging patentability, the rights conferred on patent owners and what exceptions to patentability are permitted (...)."⁷

During the May 2008 World Health Assembly, the WHO approved the Global strategy on public health, innovation and intellectual property (hereinafter GSPOA). The Global Strategy gave the WHO the mandate to "provide (...), in collaboration with other competent international organizations technical support (...) to countries that intend to make use of the provisions contained in the Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights, including the flexibilities recognized by the Doha Declaration on the TRIPS Agreement and Public Health (...)."8

Developing countries that have tried to apply the flexibilities contained in the TRIPS Agreement, confirmed in different international fora, have been subjected to bilateral pressures. The GSPOA recognized this problem and proposed technical assistance as one of the elements to overcome this obstacle: "International intellectual property agreements contain flexibilities that could facilitate increased access to pharmaceutical products by developing countries. However, developing countries may face obstacles in the use of these flexibilities. These countries may benefit, inter alia, from technical assistance."¹⁰

Regarding the relationship between patents and the research and development of new medicines, one of the main arguments in favor of the use of patents in the pharmaceutical field is that they allow the financing of the research and development (R&D) of new products to address public health needs. However, a study carried out by the National Institutes of Health showed that, over a period of 12 years (1989-2000), only 15% of approved medicines were true innovations. According to Carlos Correa, 11 innovation in the pharmaceuticals field started declining just after the grant of patents for pharmaceutical products became generalized as a result of the TRIPS Agreement. He also pointed out that R&D on diseases which prevail in developing countries has been neglected. As Trouiller's well-known work pointed out, only 0.1% of all new chemical entities produced between 1975 and 1999 were for tropical diseases. ¹² Since then, a more recent analysis found that "of the 850 new therapeutic products registered in 2000-2011, 37 (4%) were indicated for neglected diseases." The socalled "neglected diseases" seem to have been ignored rather than forgotten.

⁹ See Richard D. Smith, Carlos Correa and Cecilia Oh, "Trade, TRIPS and Pharmaceuticals", (2009) The Lancet

Carlos Correa "Ownership of Knowledge - the role of patents in pharmaceutical R&D", WHO Bulletin, Volume 82, Number 10, October 2004, 719-810.

⁷ WHO, "Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property", Geneva 2006, op. cit. p. 35.

⁸ WHA Resolution 61.21 paragraph 5.2 p. 43.

¹⁰AMS resolution 61.21 op. cit. Context paragraph 12.

¹² P. Trouiller, et al., "Drug Development for Neglected Diseases: A Deficient Market and a Public Health Policy Failure", The Lancet 359 (2002): p. 2188.

¹³ Pedric B., Srunb-Wourgaft N. et al. The drug and vaccines landscape for neglected diseases (2000-11) a assessment", The systematic Lancet Global Health. 2013. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/langlo/article/PIIS2214-109X(13)70078-0/fulltext.

Tensions between public health and the new intellectual property rules introduced by the WTO TRIPS Agreement were epitomized by the lawsuits filed by 39 transnational pharmaceutical companies challenging South Africa's medicines law. The subject of access to medicines was submitted to debate by the WTO TRIPS Council in June 2001, and it concluded with the Doha Declaration on the TRIPS Agreement and Public Health. This Declaration was undoubtedly an important moment in this international discussion, but it did not provide a full-fledged solution. The inclusion of limitations on the use of the TRIPS flexibilities in the bilateral free-trade agreements (FTAs), which have been signed by several countries with the United States and later with the European Union, also increase the tension between public health and the international intellectual property rules.

It is in this tense international context that the WHA requested the WHO to set up the CIPIH to analyze the connections between intellectual property and access to medicines.¹⁵

As part of the 60 recommendations, the CIPIH report recommended that "WHO should develop a global plan of action to secure more sustainable funding to develop new products and make products that mainly affect the developing countries more accessible." Based on this recommendation, the 59th WHA approved resolution WHA59.24, which requested that an intergovernmental working group open to all WHO members be established.

The resolution requested the intergovernmental working group to report on the progress made to the 60th WHA through the Executive Board. The resolution also requested that the Director-General include in the intergovernmental group organizations of the United Nations¹⁷ non-governmental organizations (NGOs) in official relations with the WHO, expert observers, and public and private entities.

The intergovernmental group held negotiations for almost two years, between December 2006 and May 2008, with three meetings in Geneva, which were attended by over one hundred countries, and several other meetings in all the WHO regions. This document intends to provide a view and describe the mistakes made as well as the failures of the process so that those who tell the story, as seen through rose-colored glasses, are not the only ones to narrate the events.

¹⁴ DOHA WTO MINISTERIAL 2001: TRIPS, WT/MIN(01)/DEC/2, 20 November 2001 "Declaration on the TRIPS agreement and public health", Adopted on 14 November 2001

https://www.wto.org/english/thewto_e/minist_e/min01_e/mindecl_trips_e.htm

World Health Assembly, "Intellectual Property Rights, Innovation and Public Health, WHA Resolution 56.27, 28 May 2003, para. 2.

¹⁶ CIPIH Report (2006), p. 187.

¹⁷ Ibid., para. 3.2., and 4. 2.

III. THE IGWG STAKEHOLDERS

The WHO Member States were obviously the main stakeholders in the negotiations of the Global Strategy. As it usually happens in United Nations negotiations, there were groups, alliances, and mediators which helped to build consensus.

A first group, led by the United States and Switzerland, was supported by Australia, Japan, South Korea, Colombia, and Mexico, and in some way, Canada. A second group, which was led by Brazil, Thailand, and India, was supported by a great majority of the developing countries, including discreet support from China. The European Union, which spoke with one voice, was led by Portugal during the first part of the IGWG and then by Estonia in their capacities as presidents of the European Union. Although the European Union did at certain times try to act as an intermediary between the countries of the first and second group, this role was eventually taken up by the Norwegian delegation, which actively worked to build consensus.

As far as the role played by countries is concerned, the cohesion of the African Group should be pointed out since it spoke with one voice in coordination with the rest of the developing countries in most cases, such as during the WTO Doha Ministerial Conference discussion in 2001 on TRIPS and access to medicines.

The NGOs and nonprofit organizations in the public health field played an important role. The role the NGOs have played with regard to promoting access to medicines in the WHO governing bodies is well known and recognized. 18 Maybe because of the enthusiasm generated by the negotiations, some organizations abandoned their discreet and effective lobbying for an open and visible promotion of certain issues, which did not always help the public health agenda to move forward or to build consensus.

The pharmaceutical industry, perhaps fearing the negotiations' scope and sensing the risk of having its commercial interests impacted in the long-term — in particular with regard to intellectual property — was permanently present in the hallways and corridors, actively and ostentatiously trying to influence the different stakeholders. More than 80 industry representatives (associations and private industries) were present at the Palais des Nations in Geneva during the 2008 World Health Assembly.

Academia: An initiative such as that of the IGWG, which led to the adoption of the Global Strategy, was closely followed and analyzed by academia. University professors from different parts of the world gave their opinion and tried to develop the issues addressed by the IGWG, no doubt bringing vision and analysis with greater depth than the flow of discussions within the United Nations.

Other United Nations agencies: Unfortunately, several United Nations agencies that fully share a public health vision, such as the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), UNDP, and UNAIDS, were practically absent from the discussion. The WIPO and WTO participated throughout the negotiations, and the group of industrialized countries as well as

¹⁸ Velasquez, G. « The Right to Health and Medicines: The Case of Recent Negotiations on the Global Strategy on Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property », SC RP No. 35, January 2011, pg.5.

the Secretariat of the WHO requested their comments and points of view on subjects related to the interpretation and management of intellectual property.

The WHO Secretariat was at first disoriented — a situation which led to the failure of the first IGWG meeting. The Director-General and the Deputy Director-General, in particular, invested their efforts fully in monitoring and supporting the negotiating process. According to some Geneva observers of the IGWG process, the Assistant Director-General who covered this topic had to leave the Organization mostly due to the failure of the first meeting, and a special PHI group (Secretariat of the WHO for Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property) was created in the Office of the Director-General. Many technical departments of the WHO, such as the Special Programme for Research and Training in Tropical Diseases (TDR) or the Department of Ethics, Trade and Human Rights, closely followed the discussions. The Department of Essential Medicines, which was the birthplace of the discussion, kept some distance. The WHO regional consultants in the field of medicines followed the negotiations as if it was their own.

IV. THE IGWG PROCESS

The First Meeting in Geneva: 4-8 December 2006 IV.1

The online consultation that took place before the meeting regarding the draft prepared by the Secretariat gave an indication of the controversial topics which would appear throughout the negotiations. Thirty-one contributions from different countries, industries, academia, and NGOs were received. The subject of a possible international convention or treaty on research and development of new products as an alternative system to that of the patented medicines, as the primary or even sole source of R&D funding, was undoubtedly the main subject of disagreement between the negotiating parties. The issue of whether to include the concept of access to treatment as a human right also made certain delegations nervous.

The six elements of the strategy to be presented by the WHO Secretariat at the first meeting were: 1) priorities of the requirements in terms of R&D, 2) identification of the flaws in the research agenda, 3) promotion of R&D, 4) building and improving the capacity for innovation, 5) improving access and 6) ensuring sustainable funding mechanisms. The issue of intellectual property, which should have been a common denominator between these six elements, had practically disappeared. During the chaotic discussions, which characterized the entire meeting, the group of developing countries managed to reach general acceptance of the need to reintroduce the issue of intellectual property. The WHO Secretariat, probably due to pressure from certain Member States, decided to isolate this issue in a separate chapter (now element 5: Application and management of intellectual property to contribute to innovation and promote public health.). This constitutes the first and perhaps the most fundamental problem of the negotiations. Due to insistence primarily from the African Group, a second element regarding transfer of technology was included (element 4 of the approved strategy).

Speaking of the African Group, the organization and coherence of their well-prepared interventions was the most positive aspect of this first meeting. Another point which the developing countries achieved was to include the possible negative impact of the free-trade agreements along with their requirements that go beyond the TRIPS requirements, known as the TRIPS-plus measures.

It was clear during the discussions that for most of the developing countries the new intellectual property rules required by TRIPS and the free-trade agreements are a negative factor with regard to access to medicines and innovation in the developing world. On the other hand, a small group of industrialized countries defended the position that the problem does not lie in intellectual property rights and patents but rather in the lack of funding, defective health infrastructures, and lack of political will. During the meeting (and practically throughout the negotiations), this same group of countries questioned the authority of the WHO in the area of intellectual property, insisting that this was an issue that should be dealt with by the WIPO and the WTO. According to these countries, the WHO should only be involved in healthcare aspects, 19 excluding other decisive aspects influencing the health sector. Agreement could not be reached regarding the inclusion of a reference to human rights as well as whether to state that public health has priority over intellectual property rights.

¹⁹ WHO, Report of First Session, 25 January 2007, paras. 20, 21 and 31.

IV.2 Regional Consultations

Regional and inter-country meetings took place during the second semester of 2007 throughout the WHO regions — AFRO (Regional Office for Africa) in the Congo; AMRO/PAHO (Regional Office for the Americas/Pan American Health Organization) in Washington, DC, Bolivia, Rio de Janeiro, and Canada; EMRO (Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean) in Egypt; EURO (Regional Office for Europe) in Serbia; SEARO (Regional Office for South East Asia) in the Maldives; and WPRO (Regional Office for the Western Pacific) in the Philippines.

Undoubtedly, the most relevant meeting was the one in Rio de Janeiro, which produced what was referred to as the Rio document and had the greatest influence on the final strategy document. The countries that took part in the meeting were Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Costa Rica, Cuba, Ecuador, El Salvador, Honduras, Mexico, Peru, Suriname, Uruguay, and Venezuela. The originality and correct choice of the Rio document was to try to include a context, a goal, and a set of principles based on human rights in the strategy. The Rio document's 11 principles gave a vision and, in a way, unveiled the philosophy of how the problem should be approached. The first three principles showed the spirit behind this document:

- 1. The right to health protection is a universal and unalienable right, and it is the governments' obligation to guarantee that the instruments to implement it are available.
- 2. The right to health takes precedence over commercial interests.
- 3. The right to health implies access to medicines.

Although the only regional consultation officially organized by AMRO/PAHO was the one in Ottawa, Canada, on 22-23 October 2007, this consultation limited itself to debating some controversial points contained in the Rio document. Canada was especially opposed to including items from the Rio document, in particular, the reference to human rights. Another point that was contested by the North American countries was the WHO leadership in actions related to intellectual property. They also attempted to restrict the strategy's scope to three diseases — malaria, tuberculosis, and AIDS — like in the old Doha discussions. Some of the participants at the meeting in Canada insisted on the United Nations (UN) technique, which consists of solving controversies by looking for a previously agreed-to text.

Between 15 August and 30 September 2007, the WHO Secretariat organized the second round of contributions through its webpage. Sixty-five contributions were received from governments, national institutions, NGOs, academics, patient associations, and the pharmaceutical industry. The unmanaged nature of Web-based hearings was a problem for many. Indeed, in the second public consultation, the number of presentations supporting a strong intellectual property protection increased enormously. This was questioned by many NGOs, which pointed out that the industry was distorting the spirit and the aim of the IGWG.

²¹ Op. cit. Forman. L., "desk review of the intergovernmental working group on public health, innovation and intellectual property from a right to development perspective" unpublished paper, Geneva, March 2009.

²⁰ WHO, Report by the Secretariat, 31 July 2007, para. 11.

²² Suwit Wibulpolprasert et al., "WHO's web-based public hearings: Hijacked by pharma?", (2007) The Lancet 370:24, p. 1754.

This second round was characterized by the richness of the proposals. The focus was on the very intense discussion on intellectual property and the possible alternative mechanisms for funding R&D for pharmaceutical products, resulting in the formation of two groups. The first group promoted proposals, such as the treaty on R&D, incentives, "patent pools," or "advance market commitments." The second group, which was led by the industry and certain United States institutions, preferred solutions based on the market, arguing that a strong intellectual property protection is the best incentive for stimulating R&D.²⁴ Some proposals, such as that of the Italian alliance for the defense of intellectual property, challenged the role of the WHO in this field, arguing that this role belonged exclusively to the WTO and WIPO.²⁵

IV.3 Second Meeting, 5-10 November 2007

²⁶ Emphasis by the author.

As a result of the regional and inter-country exercises, interest in the discussions increased to the point that the number of countries represented at the second meeting of the IGWG reached 140, with 18 NGOs, 11 experts, and four or five United Nations specialized agencies. Two working groups were created on elements 5 and 6 of the strategy (management of intellectual property and improving access), as well as a subgroup, which started working on the plan of action.

Surprisingly enough, point 30.2.3.c — "encourage further exploratory discussions on the utility of possible instruments or mechanisms or essential health and biomedical research and development, including, inter alia, an essential health and biomedical research and development treaty"²⁶ — was approved at this second meeting. Undoubtedly, this was one of the central and most important points of the Global Strategy that the industry as well as some industrialized countries were most opposed to. It is possible that the Chinese delegation support at this point was the deciding element for the idea of a possible international treaty for the funding of pharmaceutical R&D to be agreed upon at the end of the meeting, leaving only the determination of the role of the WHO pending, which remained in parentheses in the stakeholders column. One-and-a-half years later, at the January 2009 Executive Board and the 2009 WHA, a group of nine countries, with the presence of the WHO Secretariat acting as an observer, used the WTO green room technique and agreed to exclude the WHO as one of the stakeholders of this activity of the plan of action. This was perhaps the most serious flaw of the entire negotiations since it showed not only a refusal to study truly innovative solutions to a fundamental problem, but it also seemed to indicate that there was no clear vision regarding the future of access to medicines.

²³ Frederick M. Abbott and Jerome H. Reichman, "Strategies for the Protection and Promotion of Public Health Arising out of the WTO TRIPS Agreement Amendment Process," Florida State University and Duke University; James Love, Knowledge Ecology International; Itaru Nitta, Green Intellectual Property Scheme System to impose a levy on patent applicants to establish a trust fund to facilitate eco-Aidan Hollis, A Comprehensive Advanced Market Commitment; Thomas Pogge, Track 2.

²⁴ Jeremiah Norris, Hudson Institute, USA; Harvey Bale, IFPMA; Ronald Cass, Centre for the Rule of Law; Wayne Taylor, Health Leadership Institute, McMaster University; Anne Sullivan, International Association for Business and Health; Hispanic-American Allergy Asthma and Immunology Association; the National Grange of the Order of Patrons of Husbandry; International Chamber of Commerce; Healthcare Evolves with Alliance and Leadership; and US Chamber of Commerce.

²⁵ Daniele Capezzone, Benedetto Della Vedova, Veaceslav Untila and Kelsey Zahourek, Government Institution, European Parliamentarians and the Property Rights Alliance, Italy; Harold Zimmer, German Association of Research-based pharmaceutical manufacturers; and Ronald Cass, Centre for the Rule of Law.

IV.4 Continuation of the Second Meeting of the IGWG: 28 April to 3 May 2008

"This is the same meeting, let's go on as if this had just been a weekend recess" repeated the WHO Secretariat over and over again, but the weekend had lasted six months. Negotiations resumed with 147 registered Member States, 11 experts, over 20 NGOs, and United Nations specialized agencies. After negotiating one sentence at a time, and sometimes even one word at a time, consensus was reached on four of the seven elements. The remaining elements were element 4: transfer of technology, element 5: management of intellectual property, and element 6: improving delivery and access.

Many of the open points in parentheses pending consensus had been blocked only by the United States, and several countries requested that "pending USA approval" be indicated on the draft with respect to these elements. The most problematic element for the United States delegation was element 5 in aspects, such as the need to find new incentive schemes for research, the role of the WHO with regard to intellectual property, protection of test data, and the reference to TRIPS-plus provisions in bilateral trade agreements.

IV.5 Sixty-First World Health Assembly, 24 May 2008

During the 61st World Health Assembly, practically a third meeting of the IGWG was held. In fact, it was somewhat like a parallel World Health Assembly since most of the countries participating in the assembly also took part in the negotiations, to the extent that some countries with small delegations preferred to be present at the IGWG negotiations and not at the "normal" Assembly activities. During the week of the WHA, the eight working hours of the day were not enough, and beginning Wednesday, 28 May 2008, night sessions took place. In the last day, the activities went on until 3:00 a.m.

For the first time in two years of negotiations, on the Friday prior to the close of the Assembly, the WHO Secretariat authorized a WTO green room-type meeting (a closed-door meeting with a group of nine countries). This was initially called by the President as a lunch with "the President's friends," which then went on as a simple closed-door meeting until 5:00 p.m. This practice, the first one in the history of the WHO (with the exception of some negotiations on the anti-tobacco convention) was strongly criticized by many countries in public, and they even threatened not to recognize the consensus reached by the nine countries in the green room at the 2008 WHA plenary session. The criticism from the delegations was even stronger during the 62nd WHA in May 2009 when they found out that another round of green room negotiations took place to solve the problems with the issues in parentheses that were pending. This round of negotiations led, as already mentioned, to the exclusion of the WHO as a stakeholder in the activity related to a treaty on R&D.

Several developing countries (Argentina, Bangladesh, Barbados, Bolivia, Cuba, Ecuador, Ghana, India, Jamaica, Nicaragua, Suriname, and Venezuela) expressed their disagreement with the way the closed-door informal consultations were carried out as well as with the result of these consultations to exclude the WHO as a stakeholder in future discussions regarding a possible international treaty.

On the last day and last moment of the Assembly (2009), a resolution sponsored by Canada, Chile, Iran, Japan, Libya, Norway, and Switzerland was approved with the support of

the United States. This resolution made reference to an approved document A62/16 Add.3, which excluded the WHO from future discussions regarding the treaty. It is important to point out that many of the main stakeholders during the two-year negotiations, such as Brazil, India, Thailand, Philippines, or the African Group, did not cosponsor this resolution. It is also somewhat surprising that countries, such as Japan, who were absent from the negotiations or whose participation was rather low profile during the negotiations, appeared at the last moment as cosponsors of the resolution.

In an open letter to the WHO Member States, dated 18 March 2009, seven NGOs (Essential Action, Health Action International, Health Gap, Knowledge Ecology International, Médecins Sans Frontières, Oxfam International, and Third World Network) stated that "We wish to call your attention to document A62/16 Add.3 which presents the results of informal consultations between certain Member States. We are surprised that WHO has been eliminated as a stakeholder in activity 2.3(c) which requests to 'encourage further exploratory discussions on the utility of possible instruments or mechanisms for essential health and biomedical research and development, including inter alia, an essential health and biomedical research and development treaty.' (...)WHO is the United Nations agency with the world mandate for health. It is unacceptable that there may have been opposition to WHO having a role in this discussion..." Further on, the seven NGOs indicated that such a decision would go against the spirit of resolution WHA61.21.²⁷

http://www.wpro.who.int/health_research/wha61_21_global_strategy_poa_health_innovation_may2008.pdf .

 $^{^{27}}$ WHA61.21 Agenda item 11.6 24 May 2008 « Global strategy and plan of action on public health, innovation and intellectual property »,

V. THE GLOBAL STRATEGY AND PLAN OF ACTION ON PUBLIC HEALTH, INNOVATION AND INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY²⁸

From 1996 to 2008, 12 WHA resolutions have referred to intellectual property and access to medicines. The mandate given to the Assembly can be summarized in two points:

- (1) Monitor the impact on health of the international trade agreements.
- (2) Support countries in formulating policies and measures intended to optimize the positive aspects and to lessen the negative impact of these agreements.

The GSPOA, which was approved by the WHA in May 2008, confirmed and extended the previous mandate given by the 12 WHA resolutions regarding the WHO involvement in public health and intellectual property.

V.1 Main Elements of the 2008 Global Strategy

- a) The strategy recognizes that the current initiatives to increase access to pharmaceutical products are **insufficient.**
- b) It also recognizes that the incentive mechanisms of the intellectual property rights are not delivering for people living in "small or uncertain potential paying markets."
- c) The GSPOA recognizes that the current system of innovation based on the incentive provided by intellectual property has failed to stimulate the development of drugs for diseases that disproportionately affect the majority of the world's population living in developing countries.
- d) While it does recognize the role of intellectual property, the Global Strategy specifically recognizes that "**the price** of medicines is one of the factors that can impede access to treatment."
- e) There is **no restriction** on the scope in terms of diseases or products as was negotiated in Doha and in the IGWG process.
- f) It recognizes that the "international intellectual property agreements contain flexibilities that could facilitate increased access to pharmaceutical products by developing countries. However, developing countries may face obstacles in the use of these flexibilities."
- g) The Global Strategy aims to **promote new thinking** on innovation and access to medicines.
- h) The strategy also recognizes that the public policies to **promote competition** can contribute to the reduction of the price of medicines.
- i) Paragraph 2.3(c) of the GSPOA refers to "encourage exploratory discussions" on a possible international treaty on research and development of new pharmaceutical products.

²⁸ WHA, "Global strategy and plan of action on public health, innovation and intellectual-property" Resolution 61.21, May 24, 2008.

V.2 Additional Mandates of the 2008 Global Strategy

- a) To "strengthen education and training in the application and management of intellectual property, from a public-health perspective (...)"²⁹
- b) To establish urgently an expert working group (EWG) to examine proposals for new and innovative sources of funding for research and development of pharmaceutical products.³⁰ These "new and innovative sources" included a possible binding treaty on how to finance R&D for pharmaceutical products.

V.3 Progress in the Implementation of the GSPOA

The progress³¹ made in implementing the Global Strategy and its action plan is thus far limited to four points:

- 1. Patent Pools.³² These were one of the many elements of the mandate given to the WHO by resolution WHA61.21. Patent pools can facilitate equitable access and make new HIV treatments more affordable. They can also facilitate the development of new fixed-dose combinations suitable to address developing countries' treatment needs. Patent pools may consist of compulsory licenses or licenses voluntarily granted by the patent holder as is the case of the current Medicines Patent Pool (MPP) created with funds from the French initiative, UNITAID. Voluntary patent pools do not constitute a structural solution to the access to medicines problem.
- 2. The so-called Platform on Innovation, promoted by the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO). It is a kind of "Facebook of medicines," a virtual network reporting on various activities in the pharmaceutical field.
- 3. Collaborative activities between the WHO, WTO, and WIPO which led to the socalled "tripartite report," Promoting Access to Medical Technologies and Innovation.³³ Whereas the study could represent progress for the WTO and WIPO, given that it talks about the TRIPS flexibilities with no taboos, it does not reflect the fact that the WHO was the international organization that had, until then, led this issue. There are 20 WHA resolutions referring to intellectual property and public health, adopted between 1996 and 2012, and most of these resolutions are cited by the report in a table on page 44. These resolutions clearly have a prescriptive character for the WHO Secretariat on how to preserve public health from the potential negative impact of new international trade rules. Numerous WHO publications on this topic published over the past 15 years also point in this direction.

The disclaimer of the report states that "(...) the published material is being distributed without warranty of any kind, either expressed or implied. The responsibility for the

³¹ A Canadian private firm contracted by WHO conducted an evaluation of the global strategy. The results say very little, since the terms of reference were poorly drafted.

²⁹ WHA 61.21 point 36, (e) of the GSPOA, 2008.

³⁰ WHA 61.21 paragraph (7), 2008.

³² http://www.medicinespatentpool.org/.

³³ WTO, WIPO, WHO, Promoting Access to Medical Technologies and Innovation Intersections between public health, intellectual property and trade

https://www.wto.org/english/res_e/booksp_e/pamtiwhowipowtoweb13_e.pdf.

interpretation and use of the material lies with the reader. In no event shall the WHO, WIPO and WTO be liable for any consequences whatsoever arising from its use." This type of disclaimer may give the reader the misleading impression that the WHO has no opinion as to whether, for instance, a compulsory license may promote access to medicines in particular circumstances, or whether an international exhaustion regime that allows parallel imports from any country can reduce medicines costs and, therefore, contribute to access. The 20 resolutions mandate the WHO to engage, promote, and defend mechanisms and policies in favour of access.

The trilateral report is unambitious and does not reflect the work that the WHO has carried out under its mandate. It is curious that this 251-page document has no single recommendation — not even a conclusion.

4. Demonstration projects, an idea launched and promoted by the European Union at the WHO. These demonstration projects, which were not part of the existing mandate in the GSPOA or in the various resolutions of the World Health Assembly, were used to postpone the start of negotiations on a binding R&D treaty. In 2012 and 2013, project selection took place in a process that involved the six WHO Regional Offices. This selection process was heavily criticized by non-governmental organizations and some observers as a distraction to delay the start of negotiations on a binding treaty.

On 30 September 2014, a meeting convened by France, Switzerland, South Africa, and the WHO Secretariat was held at the Palais des Nations in Geneva to discuss and announce how and by whom the demonstration projects would be funded. It was attended by 15 developed and six developing countries. The WHO Secretariat presented the financial situation for the implementation of the projects: the estimated cost for four years was \$50 million, of which \$3 million had been received (\$2 million was a donation from France, which was given directly to Drugs for Neglected Diseases initiative (DNDi) and not to the WHO Secretariat). The meeting ended in an impasse as developed countries stated that they would only announce their funding pledges after "non-traditional donors" announced theirs. This concept of nontraditional donors has recently been introduced by developed countries to promote the idea of emerging countries participating as donors. South Africa simply announced that the BRICS countries (Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa) would consider funding. The African countries present expressed concern about the Ebola epidemic and insisted that this was the priority for them in terms of new financial contributions.

More than six years after the approval of the demonstration projects, the required funding was not received. The start of negotiations for a Convention was not formally contingent on the results of the demonstration projects but, in practice, the debate on such projects took so much space that the start of negotiations was set aside. If the demonstration projects were only a pretext for delaying the subject of a treaty, as many suspected, they were certainly successful as the proposed treaty was not only delayed but virtually removed from the WHO agenda.

V.4 The Collaboration of the WHO with other International Organizations

Interestingly, the United Nations agencies invited to participate in the debates on intellectual property and health, which took place in the WHO between 2008 and 2018 in the context of the GSPOA, were the WIPO and WTO. This is despite the fact that there are other United Nations agencies that are much closer to the work of the WHO, such as the UNDP, UNAIDS, the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), and the Commission on Human Rights. These were not invited by the WHO to participate in the discussions on the subject of access to medicines. In the case of the UNDP, its presence at the country level has been much more relevant in recent years than the rest of the agencies mentioned above.

The dialogues or cooperation between the WHO, WIPO and WTO from 2010 to 2015 have placed the international debate on access to medicines in limbo. This was undoubtedly one of the reasons why the UNDP sought to rescue the issue by suggesting that the United Nations Secretary-General convene a High-Level Panel on access to medicines by the end of 2015. The High-Level Panel released its report on 14 September 2016 as discussed later in this paper.

VI. THE WHO CONSULTATIVE EXPERT WORKING GROUP

As the IGWG faced opposition from industrialized countries on the idea of an international convention or treaty on biomedical R&D, the 2008 WHA created a group of experts — the Expert Working Group (EWG) — to analyze and recommend what to do on this issue. The report of the EWG mandated by resolution WHA61.21 failed to address the issue of intellectual property and was rejected by the WHO Member States. The report of this group was strongly criticized at the WHO Executive Board in January 2010, following a complaint by Dr. Cecilia Lopez, one of the members of the group. After the WHA's rejection of the EWG report in 2010, another EWG was requested by a WHA resolution the same year. At the beginning of 2011, the WHO Director-General established a WHO Consultative Expert Working Group (CEWG) to address the financing of R&D in the context of intellectual property issues. In July 2011, the Chair of the CEWG announced that "the CEWG will recommend to the 2012 World Assembly the commencement of formal intergovernmental negotiations for the adoption of a binding international treaty on R&D for health."³⁴

VI.1 A Binding International Convention

The CEWG report contained a number of findings and recommendations. The finding that the current system of incentives through the protection of patents has failed to respond to the problems of the developing countries where most of the world population lives was a clear starting point.

In fact, regarding sustainable long-term access to medicines for developing countries and today even for developed countries, it is clear that rather than recommend, the WHO should use its capacity to legislate. A convention or an R&D treaty is undoubtedly the path to follow. According to Article 19 of the WHO Constitution "(T)he Health Assembly shall have authority to adopt conventions or agreements with respect to any matter within the competence of the Organization. A two-thirds vote of the Health Assembly shall be required for the adoption of such conventions or agreements, which shall come into force for each Member when accepted by it in accordance with its constitutional processes." Despite the notorious regulatory powers its constitution confers, "WHO has paid but scarce attention to law — especially the *hard law* — as a tool to protect and promote health. On the contrary, the Organization has shown itself to be more in favour of seeking a political agreement, and has excused itself in its medico-sanitary profile in order to take on more of a health care than a legal role."³⁵ Article 19 of the WHO Constitution was only used once in the 70 years of the organization's existence: the Framework Convention on Tobacco Control.

In May 2012, the WHO Member States met at the World Health Assembly in Geneva. They adopted resolution WHA 65.22 endorsing the recommendations of the CEWG, which for many of the WHA participants and observers meant the first step towards a change in the current pharmaceutical research system. Arguing that the market is not enough to drive R&D, the CEWG recommended the negotiation of an international convention in which all countries

³⁵ Seuba, Xavier doctoral thesis 2009.

³⁴ Rottingen, John Arne, PPT presentation Geneva, July 2011.

would commit to promoting R&D: "formal intergovernmental negotiation should begin for a binding global instrument for R&D and innovation for health."³⁶

The aim of an international convention would primarily be to set up an international public fund for pharmaceutical R&D. To ensure sustainability of the fund, the convention would need to provide for a compulsory contribution by signatory countries according to their level of economic development. In return, the products and results financed by this fund would be considered as public goods benefiting all these countries. Hence, the idea is not a new financial contribution but rather an innovation model which focuses more on patients' interests than does the current system. Moreover, the costs of research activities financed by this public fund would have to be transparent to guarantee a more efficient and less costly medical innovation system that meets the real sanitary needs of countries of both the North and the South.

A binding international convention, negotiated under the auspices of the WHO, could thus serve to sustainably finance R&D on useful and safe medicines responding to the needs of all patients and available at prices accessible to patients and health systems. Moreover, the adoption of a convention of this nature, as provided for in Article 19 of the WHO Constitution, could be the prelude to reflection on world health governance.

The negotiation and adoption of an international treaty on pharmaceutical R&D was one of the key elements in the implementation of the GSPOA. Indeed, if successful, this could be the most important achievement of the Global Strategy.

V.2 The Framework Convention on Tobacco Control

As noted earlier, there is only one historical precedent for the use of Article 19 of the WHO Constitution in one substantive area: the Framework Convention on Tobacco Control (FCTC).

For the first time, the WHO exercised the power to adopt international treaties and agreements in a substantive area and provided a global legal response to a global health threat.

The WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control is a framework treaty which, while alluding to many substantive issues, essentially sets out the objectives, principles, institutions, and functioning of what should be a more comprehensive system with the adoption of future additional protocols on technical issues, such as promotion and sponsorship, advertising, illicit trade, and liability.³⁷

The objective of the Convention is "to protect present and future generations from the devastating health, social, environmental and economic effects of tobacco consumption and exposure to tobacco smoke." To this end, the treaty is based on a number of fundamental principles, such as information and protection against the harmful effects of tobacco, multisectoral measures, support for economic conversion, civil society participation, and the principles of partnership and responsibility.

³⁶ WHO Consultative Expert Working Group on Research and Development: Financing and Coordination, https://www.who.int/phi/cewg/en/.

Devillier, N. "La convention-cadre pour la lutte anti-tabac" Revue Belge du Droit International, no. 1-2,

Article 3 of the WHO Convention on Tobacco Control.

According to the report of the Eighth Session of the Conference of the Parties (COP8) 2018 to the WHO FCTC, Vera Luiza da Costa e Silva, Head of the WHO FCTC, said: "We are happy to report, based on the information received from the Parties in the 2018 reporting cycle, that progress is evident in implementation of most articles to the Convention, especially the time bound measures concerning smoke-free environments, packaging and labelling and tobacco advertising, promotion and sponsorship ban." ³⁹

³⁹ Vera Luiza da Costa, Head of the WHO/FCTC, opening remarks at the COP8, Geneva 2018. https://mail.google.com/mail/u/0/?hl=fr&shva=1#inbox/CllgCHrjDvTXPfrprpgwhmhRPfgVJcWcLTVsCZQFkqzQJJcmtfJLbRsCfGBZQSRhBqhrfmGNtnq.

VII. THE EVALUATION OF THE GSPOA

Resolution WHA61.21 (2008) establishing the GSPOA also requested the WHO Director-General, among other things, to provide biennial implementation reports in addition to a comprehensive evaluation of the GSPOA after four years. In the subsequent resolution WHA62.16 (2009), the Director-General was further requested "to conduct an overall programme review of the GSPOA in 2014 on its achievements, remaining challenges and recommendations on the way forward to the Health Assembly in 2015 through the Executive Board."

The sixty-eighth session of the World Health Assembly adopted Resolution WHA 68.18 (2015), in which it decided to extend the time frame of the GSPOA from 2015 to 2022. It further decided to extend the deadline for the overall program review to 2018. Resolution WHA68.18 agreed to a process for carrying out 1) a comprehensive evaluation, and 2) an overall program review. The comprehensive evaluation of the implementation of the GSPOA was to be undertaken by an independent expert evaluator whose work would be overseen by an ad-hoc evaluation management group. The Director-General was also requested to establish a panel of 18 experts to conduct the overall program review, taking into consideration the findings of the comprehensive evaluation but also other technical and managerial aspects of the program.

The comprehensive evaluation was intended for "documenting achievements, gaps and remaining challenges and making recommendations on the way forward." Thus, the purpose was to assess the status of implementation of the eight elements of the global strategy: 1) prioritizing research and development needs, 2) promoting research and development, 3) building and improving innovative capacity, 4) transfer of technology, 5) application and management of intellectual property to contribute to innovation and promote public health, 6) improving delivery and access, 7) promoting sustainable financing mechanisms, and 8) establishing monitoring and reporting systems. The separate process of the program review, on the other hand, aimed to "be a more policy-oriented, forward-looking exercise, using specific terms of reference." The terms of reference of the review that was adopted by the Executive Board in January 2017 included a request for the report of the overall program review to be presented to the World Health Assembly in 2018 through the 142nd session of the WHO Executive Board.

The overall program review report was submitted in November 2017. The findings of the review included the following:

- 1. The fundamental concerns that justified the development of the GSPOA remained
- 2. R&D is still not sufficiently directed at health products for diseases that mainly affect developing countries, and resources devoted to R&D on these diseases have not sufficiently increased.
- 3. The 108 action points under the GSPOA are too broad and numerous, which makes it difficult to monitor progress, and stakeholders have devoted very little effort towards implementation of the GSPOA action points.
- 4. The level of awareness about the GSPOA at the country level is very low.

The review panel found that though the eight elements of the GSPOA were broadly valid, the main problem was the lack of impact in its implementation. The review panel suggested that the review could best add value by recommending a strategy that is more focused in scope and scale and included a set of priority actions for each of the eight elements to address current needs in R&D and access to medicines. Accordingly, the review identified 33 priority action areas, including 17 high-priority actions, with measurable indicators and deliverables. These action areas were identified on the basis of their specificity and feasibility. The WHO and its Member States were specifically responsible for implementation of these action areas. It was recommended that in 2018 the WHO publish a draft implementation plan for these action areas, establish a monitoring mechanism to support implementation, and publish annual reports. Member States were requested to collect and report information to G-Finder.

The Executive Board in January 2017 had also requested the WHO Secretariat to develop an estimate of funding requirements and possible sources for the implementation costs of the recommendations of the program review. In document EB142/14, the Secretariat estimated that the budget for full implementation of the recommended 33 actions by the review will be \$31.5 million over the period 2018–2022. In addition, the budget estimate for the 17 high-priority actions was \$16.3 million. According to the Secretariat, this \$47.8 million budget would allow the Secretariat to ensure implementation and monitoring of the GSPOA and provide technical support and guidance to Member States in their implementation from 2018–2022. The proposed budget exceeded existing resources; therefore, additional resources would need to be mobilized from assessed or voluntary contributions.

The Secretariat has also proposed a draft decision for the consideration of the Executive Board in document EB142/14 Add.1 (2018). The draft decision text requested the WHO Director-General to take forward the recommendations of the review panel following the drawing of a detailed implementation plan in accordance with the review panel's recommendations. Also, the text requested the WHO Director-General to report on progress made in implementing the decision to the World Health Assembly in 2020 through the Executive Board.

The recommendations of the review panel identifying 33 priority action areas, including 17 high-priority action areas across the eight elements of the GSPOA, aimed to provide greater specificity and focus regarding effective implementation through measurable indicators. WHO Member States endorsed the recommendations of the review panel in the report of the Director-General A71/13.

THE REPORT OF THE UNITED NATIONS SECRETARY-GENERAL'S HIGH-VIII. LEVEL PANEL ON ACCESS TO MEDICINES

Towards the end of 2015, at the initiative of UNDP, the Secretary-General of the United Nations convened a High-Level Panel on Access to Medicines (UNHLP). This High-Level Panel published a report of their work on 14 September 2016.

The terms of reference of the UN Secretary-General's call for the High-Level Panel (December 2015) were premised on the existence of a structural problem in the current medical R&D model. Members of the panel were asked to study the "(i)ncoherence between the rights of inventors, international human rights law, trade rules and public health."

In only four months, 180 proposals were received by the High-Level Panel from governments, UN agencies, NGOs, universities, the pharmaceutical industry, and other stakeholders. They can be classified into five categories:

- 1. Comments on the current R&D model (40).
- 2. Proposals to strengthen health systems (27).
- 3. Proposals to modify the R&D model progressively (46).
- 4. Contributions proposing a major reform of the model (46).
- 5. Other.

Proposals were received from the governments of the Netherlands, Lesotho, Japan, and Jordan.

The main recommendations of the UNHLP report released in September 2016 can be summarized as follows:

- Make use of the available space in TRIPS Article 27 to adapt and apply rigorous definitions of invention and patentability.
- Governments should adopt and implement legislation facilitating compulsory licenses.
- WTO members should review the paragraph 6 decision.
- Governments and the private sector must refrain from explicit or implicit threats, tactics, or strategies that undermine the right to use TRIPS flexibilities.
- No to TRIPS-plus provisions.
- Universities and research institutions receiving public funding should prioritize public health objectives over financial profitability in their patent and licensing practices.
- All interested parties should test and implement new and additional models of research funding (R&D).
- The UN Secretary-General should initiate a process for governments to negotiate global agreements on the coordination, financing, and development of health technologies, including negotiations for a binding R&D Convention to delink the cost of R&D from the final price of medicines, thus promoting access to good health for all. Governments should establish a working group to initiate the negotiation of a Code of Principles for Biomedical R&D.

- Governments should review the status of access to health technologies in their country through the lens of human rights principles.
- Governments should require manufacturers and distributors to disclose to drug regulatory and procurement authorities information regarding the cost of R&D, production, marketing, and distribution of health technologies.
- Governments should make all clinical trial data publicly available.

Although the discussions leading to the production of the report were not public, dissenting comments by some members of the panel at the end of the report clearly show that consensus was not reached on some of the recommendations, which would have otherwise significantly advanced the debate on the need for making substantive changes to the current R&D model to improve access to medicines.

One of the most significant contributions to the debate on access to medicines made by the UNHLP report is the assertion that this is a global problem that affects both developing and developed countries. All documents produced in the WHO context stated that the problem encompassed some diseases that disproportionately affected developing countries. A report produced after the U.S. commercialization of Sofosbuvir for Hepatitis C, at a price of \$84,000 for a 12-week treatment, could not continue to claim that the problem was only limited to poor countries.

The second most important contribution of the report is the recommendation to "make use of the space available in TRIPS Article 27 to adapt and apply rigorous definitions of invention and patentability." This is undoubtedly the most important flexibility of the TRIPS agreement, that is, the freedom of each country to interpret and define the three requirements of the TRIPS agreement to grant patents: novelty, inventiveness (non-obviousness), and industrial application (utility).

The third important point of the report is not new, but it is critical in that it rescues a recommendation that already existed in the context of the WHO but which countries and the WHO Secretariat were unable to put into practice: "to begin negotiations on a binding R&D Convention that delinks research costs from final medicine prices to promote access to good health for all." In the 180 contributions from countries, institutions, UN agencies, NGOs, universities, the pharmaceutical industry, and individuals from around the world, one-third alluded to some form of treaty or binding convention as an alternative or complement to the current model for R&D primarily based on patent protection.

The fourth important point concerns the almost symbolic contribution that the WTO has made to the problem of access to medicines until now with the so-called "paragraph 6," a mandate given by the Doha Declaration, which has given no results yet after 13 years of adoption of waivers to Article 31 of the TRIPS Agreement. The report of the UNHLP recommends that WTO members review what is known as the "paragraph 6 decision" adopted in 2003.

IX. THE ROADMAP ON ACCESS TO MEDICINES

Background IX.1

The 2018 World Health Assembly adopted decision WHA71(8) that requested the WHO Director-General to elaborate a roadmap report on access to medicines and vaccines for the 2019–2023 period and submit that report to the World Health Assembly in 2019 through the 144th session of the Executive Board. Consultations were held on a zero draft of the roadmap with Member States and intergovernmental organizations and non-State actors from July-September 2018. Based on the feedback received from these consultations, the draft roadmap was updated and presented for the consideration of the Executive Board in January 2019. The Executive Board took note of this report. A revised version of this report was presented for the consideration of the World Health Assembly in May 2019. The revision added a new appendix 2 to the document to indicate the linkage between the Thirteenth General Programme of Work, 2019–2023, and the activities, actions, deliverables, and milestones set out in the roadmap. It also reflects issues raised by the Executive Board relating to providing health products for primary health care, monitoring access, optimizing the use of biosimilars, addressing the challenges faced by Small Island States, and supporting countries transitioning from donor funding. The 2019 World Health Assembly took note of the draft roadmap report.

The revised roadmap aligns to the following outputs of the WHO General Programme of Work for 2019–2023: a) providing guidance on quality, safety, and efficacy of health products, including through prequalification services, essential medicines, and diagnostics lists, b) improved and more equitable access to health products through global market shaping and supporting countries to monitor and ensure efficient and transparent procurement and supply systems, c) strengthening country and regional regulatory capacity and improving supply of quality-assured and safe health products, d) defining the R&D agenda and coordinating research in line with public health priorities, and e) enabling countries to address antimicrobial resistance through strengthened surveillance systems, laboratory capacity, infection prevention and control, awareness-raising, and evidence-based policies and practices.

The roadmap seeks to address two broad strategic objectives: a) ensuring quality, safety and efficacy of health products, and b) ensuring equitable access to health products. The roadmap describes activities, specific actions, and deliverables for each of these strategic areas. With regard to quality, safety, and efficacy, the roadmap focuses on regulatory system strengthening, prequalification, and market surveillance. Concerning equitable access, the roadmap focuses on aligning R&D to public health needs, application and management of intellectual property, evidence-based selection, fair and affordable pricing, procurement and supply chain management, appropriate prescribing, dispensing, and rational use.

The roadmap states at the outset that it is based on key World Health Assembly resolutions over the last 10 years relating to access to medicines. This implies that the roadmap considers resolutions that go back up to 2008 only. Hence, it ignores a number of major World Health Assembly resolutions prior to 2008 that give the WHO a specific mandate for activities on access to medicines and the use of TRIPS flexibilities to that end. These include resolutions WHA49.14, WHA52.19, WHA53.14, WHA54.10, WHA57.14, WHA58.34 and WHA59.26.

The following action areas under the roadmap are ambiguous or do not respond to the GSPOA: regulatory systems strengthening, health research and development, application and management of intellectual property, ensuring fair pricing, and reducing out-of-pocket payments.

IX.2 Regulatory Systems Strengthening

Concerning regulatory systems strengthening, the roadmap refers to the role of the WHO in developing regulatory norms and standards and expanding reliance on national regulatory authorities that meet international performance benchmarks under the WHO Global Benchmarking Tool for assessment of national regulatory systems. The roadmap focuses on the promotion of work-sharing and convergence among national regulatory systems. This appears to be an implied reference to the promotion of regulatory harmonization. It should be recalled that in negotiations during the 2014 WHO Assembly on resolution WHA67.20, developing countries had strongly objected to any reference to promotion of regulatory harmonization or the inclusion of standards developed by the International Conference on Harmonisation (ICH) — a partnership of regulatory agencies of developed countries and multinational pharmaceutical companies to which the WHO is a permanent observer. In this context, it will be critical to ensure that WHO activities in the area of regulatory systems strengthening are not unduly influenced by commercial interests of multinational pharmaceutical companies and lead to harmonization of untenable regulatory standards for developing countries.

IX.3 Health Research and Development

With regard to health research and development, the roadmap does not go beyond the business as usual approach and limits itself to gathering and processing information under the Global Observatory on Health Research and Development. There is no mention of the recommendations of the Consultative Expert Working Group on Research and Development: Financing and Coordination (CEWG) for negotiating a global biomedical R&D treaty, the need for which has also been endorsed by the report of the United Nations Secretary-General's High-Level Panel on Access to Medicines (UNHLP).

IX.4 Intellectual Property

On intellectual property (IP), the roadmap focuses on the application of appropriate IP rules and management of IP for fostering innovation and access to health products and providing technical support and capacity building. With regard to application and management of IP rules, the roadmap focuses on promotion of public health oriented licensing agreements, transparency on patent status of health technologies, sharing country experiences on public health approaches to the use of TRIPS flexibilities, review of mechanisms and initiatives for access to affordable health technologies enabled by publicly funded R&D, and support for the expansion of the Medicines Patent Pool to patented essential medicines in the WHO treatment guidelines through identification of potential products for licensing. WHO can also provide on-demand technical assistance to countries on making use of the TRIPS flexibilities, assessing the public health implications when negotiating bilateral and multilateral trade

agreements, assessment of the patent status of essential medicines. The roadmap also focuses on the continuation of the trilateral cooperation with the WIPO and WTO, and also with UNCTAD and UNDP.

While it is important that WHO provides support to countries in adopting a public health approach to the use of TRIPS flexibilities, it will be essential to ensure that WHO raises awareness about the importance and the full scope of the TRIPS flexibilities for access to medicines. However, the roadmap does not make any mention of the importance and scope of TRIPS flexibilities in the introduction of the action areas in the report. Hence, while technical support for the use of TRIPS flexibilities is available from WHO, it is somewhat undersold in this report. Another aspect of the roadmap is that it focuses on management and licensing of IP rights which is not within the competence of WHO. The report also gives undue prominence to the trilateral collaboration between WHO-WTO-WIPO.

The roadmap also refers to ensuring fair pricing as an action area. In this regard, it is important to stress that there is no common understanding of fair pricing among WHO Member States.

X. RESOLUTION ON "IMPROVING THE TRANSPARENCY OF MARKETS FOR MEDICINES, VACCINES AND OTHER HEALTH-RELATED TECHNOLOGIES"

Italy, Greece, Malaysia, Portugal, Serbia, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain, Turkey and Uganda proposed a resolution for adoption by the 2019 World Health Assembly. The resolution aimed to improve transparency around prices of medicines, vaccines and other health technologies. The resolution was presented in the context of the roadmap for access to medicines, on promoting transparency in the prices of medicines, vaccines and health technologies. The draft resolution expressed concern about high prices of medicines, vaccines and health technologies and that these high prices could impede progress towards achieving Universal Health Coverage (UHC). To that end, the draft resolution sought to enhance publicly available information on costs of manufacturing medicines, vaccines and health technologies and the patent landscape of medical technologies. The draft resolution also expressed concern about the limited public availability of complete and comprehensive data on clinical trials. The draft resolution further stated that availability of reliable, transparent and sufficiently detailed data on the costs of R&D inputs, medical benefits and therapeutic value of a product could facilitate better evaluation of policies that influence pricing of health technologies or appropriate rewards for research outcomes.

Thus, the draft resolution urged Member States of WHO to:

- undertake measures to publicly share information on prices and reimbursement costs of medicines, vaccines, cell and gene-based therapies, and other health technologies;
- require that all human subject clinical trial results be reported publicly, including the costs incurred to undertake each clinical trial and the direct funding, tax credits and other subsidies received from governments;
- require submission of annual reports on sales revenues, prices and units sold, annual reports on marketing costs for each registered product or procedure, R&D costs directly associated with clinical trials, grants, tax credits and public sector subsidies or incentives relating to the initial regulatory approval; and
- improve the transparency of the patent landscape of medical technologies, using approaches that do not create barriers to generic competition through sharing complete and up-to-date information.

The draft resolution also requested the WHO Secretariat to:

- support Member States in collecting, analysing and creating standards for information on prices, reimbursement costs, clinical trials outcome data, and costs of relevant policy development and implementation towards UHC;
- create a web-based tool for governments to share information on medicine prices, revenues, R&D costs, public sector investment and subsidies for R&D, marketing costs, and other related information;
- create an experts forum to develop suitable options for alternative incentive frameworks to "patent monopolies" for new medicines and vaccines; and
- create a biennial forum on the transparency of markets for medicines, vaccines and diagnostics to evaluate progress towards expansion of transparency; and to report to the 146th Executive Board on the measures that are needed for the WHO Global

Observatory on Health R&D to enhance reporting on pre-clinical investments in R&D both by public and private sectors.

It is indeed very important to ensure transparency with regard to the cost factors that contribute to the price of a medicine, vaccine or any other health technology in order to develop appropriate policy responses to ensure affordable pricing. Unfortunately, pharmaceutical companies do not readily make this information available and have resisted suggestions to do so. However, nothing prevents any WHO Member State from adopting regulations requiring pharmaceutical companies to disclose such information. If required, any WHO Member State can also seek the assistance of WHO in this regard.

This resolution, which is supposed to be the continuation or part of the implementation of the GSPOA, ignores the central points of the GSPOA that refer to intellectual property.

The resolution lacks reference to the work already undertaken in WHO such as the recommendations of the Consultative Expert Working Group on Research and Development (CEWG) which recommended, among others, the adoption of measures to promote transparency under a binding R&D treaty. Indeed, many elements of the CEWG recommendations relating to transparency are better reflected in the CEWG report. For example, with regard to human clinical trials, the focus of the resolution is on transparency on the cost components of the clinical trials. Though the WHO Secretariat is requested to support Member States with regard to clinical trials outcome data, the CEWG recommendations in fact clearly called for transparency through standards on disclosure of information regarding the appropriateness of specific clinical trials and the benefits of the same, and not just the cost of such trials. Further, the CEWG recommendation also called for transparency in terms of licensing agreements relating to R&D outcomes.

Unlike the initial draft, first proposed by Italy and then supported by a group of countries, most of them industrialized countries, the resolution does not create any responsibility on the part of WHO or Member States to ensure transparency of the cost of pharmaceutical R&D and clinical trials.

In addition, the resolution urges Member States to take measures to disclose the price of medicines, an activity that WHO has been doing for more than ten years and for which a new mandate was not necessary.

The resolution clearly highlights the division within Europe between countries where the pharmaceutical industry is strong, such as Germany, France, the United Kingdom, Switzerland, Sweden and Denmark, on the one hand, and countries with a less important pharmaceutical industry such as Spain, Portugal, the Netherlands, Austria and Norway, on the other.40

Although the resolution was adopted by "consensus", Germany, Hungary and the United Kingdom declared their dissociation from the resolution in the plenary. The United Kingdom insisted on the fact that the resolution was not submitted first, as it is customary to the Executive Board and also announced their disassociation from the resolution. The United States supported the final version of the resolution indicating that, after the reforms introduced at the demand of the Europeans, the final text was not inconvenient for the

⁴⁰ K. M. Gopakumar, "WHO: Member States adopt resolution on transparency in medicine pricing", TWN Services on health issues, May 2019.

industry. Spain said it would prefer fewer reservations and more provisions on the costs of R&D of pharmaceuticals. France confirmed, as it had already expressed from the outset, its opposition to the resolution.

XI. ACCESS TO BIOTHERAPEUTIC PRODUCTS INCLUDING SIMILAR BIOTHERAPEUTIC PRODUCTS

Another critical issue for Member States in the context of the GSPOA is the implementation of the WHA resolution 67.21 from 2014 on "Access to biotherapeutic products including similar biotherapeutic products and ensuring their quality, safety and efficacy." The resolution had requested the WHO Expert Committee on Biological Standardization to update the 2009 guidelines, taking into account the technological advances for the characterization of biotherapeutic products and considering national regulatory needs and capacities and to report on the update to the Executive Board. However, to date, the WHO Secretariat has not updated the Similar Biotherapeutic Products (SBP) guidelines. The Secretariat has reported that after the adoption of the WHA resolution "(i)n April 2015, an informal consultation was organized during which participants from NRAs of both developing and developed countries, as well as from industry, recognized and agreed that the evaluation principles described in the Guidelines were still valid, valuable and applicable in facilitating the harmonization of SBP regulatory requirements globally. It was therefore concluded that there was no need to revise the main body of the existing Guidelines."⁴¹

This is a problematic approach as the referred-to resolution clearly requested the Director-General to convene a meeting of the WHO Expert Committee on Biological Standardization to update the Guidelines. The resolution did not leave it to the discretion of the Expert Committee on Biological Standardization to decide whether to update the guidelines or not. Further, a decision or resolution by Member States in the World Health Assembly cannot be overturned by an informal consultation. WHO has not published any verbatim record or minutes of the 2015 informal meeting.

⁴¹ https://www.who.int/biologicals/expert_committee/QA_for_SBPs_ECBS_2018.pdf?ua=1.

XII. CONCLUSIONS

The IGWG negotiation is undoubtedly the most important exercise ever carried out by WHO Member States in relation to access to medicines; and it was an exceptional opportunity for the WHO to exercise its leadership by proposing a vision and mechanisms for the following 15 to 20 years. This negotiation which went on for two years, can be considered the most relevant and important in the almost 70 years of existence of the WHO, second only to the negotiation and adoption of the convention against tobacco, the Framework Convention on Tobacco Control (FCTC).

Did the WHO Secretariat have a vision and clarity regarding the direction of the strategy, and enough independence to accompany the countries' efforts? This was the fundamental question for which we unfortunately still do not have a clear answer, ten years later.

There is no denying that progress over the last ten years has been enormous. The issue of the impact of intellectual property on access to medicines has fully entered into the debate on access to health and today also into the debate on universal health coverage (UHC). It is impossible to think about UHC without universal access to medicines.

As was seen at the last World Health Assembly (2019), in the discussions of the failed resolution called the transparency resolution, delegates from developing countries have a clear knowledge of the issue. A small group of industrialized countries, where the large pharmaceutical industry is located, continues to oppose what was, and remains the heart of the GSPOA: the adoption of "a binding international treaty for R&D and innovation for health", as permitted by Article 19 of the WHO Constitution and as recommended by the different WHO reports and WHA Resolutions. This point today seems far from the interest of the WHO Secretariat or of the countries that promoted it simply because of the lack of space to continue discussing such a politically sensitive issue. If this is the case, the need for new ideas and models on how to prioritize, organize and finance R&D for medicines remains valid.

The GSPOA sought a substantial reform of the pharmaceutical research and development system in view of this system's failure to produce affordable medicines for diseases affecting the majority of the world's population living in developing countries. The intellectual property rights required by the TRIPS Agreement and recent trade agreements have become obstacles to access to medicines. The GSPOA made a critical analysis of this reality and opened the door to the question of new solutions to this problem⁴².

⁴² G. Velasquez, "The Right to Health and Medicines: The Case of Recent Negotiations on the Global Strategy on Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property" Research Paper 35, South Centre, Geneva, 2011.

SOUTH CENTRE RESEARCH PAPERS

No.	Date	Title	Author
1	November 2005	Overview of the Sanitary and Phytosanitary Measures in QUAD Countries on Tropical Fruits and Vegetables Imported from Developing Countries	Ellen Pay
2	November 2005	Remunerating Commodity Producers in Developing Countries: Regulating Concentration in Commodity Markets	Samuel G. Asfaha
3	November 2005	Supply-Side Measures for Raising Low Farm-gate Prices of Tropical Beverage Commodities	Peter Robbins
4	November 2005	The Potential Impacts of Nano-Scale Technologies on Commodity Markets: The Implications for Commodity Dependent Developing Countries	ETC Group
5	March 2006	Rethinking Policy Options for Export Earnings	Jayant Parimal
6	April 2006	Considering Gender and the WTO Services Negotiations	Meg Jones
7	July 2006	Reinventing UNCTAD	Boutros Boutros-Ghali
8	August 2006	IP Rights Under Investment Agreements: The TRIPS-plus Implications for Enforcement and Protection of Public Interest	Ermias Tekeste Biadgleng
9	January 2007	A Development Analysis of the Proposed WIPO Treaty on the Protection of Broadcasting and Cablecasting Organizations	Viviana Munoz Tellez and Andrew Chege Waitara
10	November 2006	Market Power, Price Formation and Primary Commodities	Thomas Lines
11	March 2007	Development at Crossroads: The Economic Partnership Agreement Negotiations with Eastern and Southern African Countries on Trade in Services	Clare Akamanzi
12	June 2007	Changes in the Governance of Global Value Chains of Fresh Fruits and Vegetables: Opportunities and Challenges for Producers in Sub-Saharan Africa	Temu A.E and N.W Marwa
13	August 2007	Towards a Digital Agenda for Developing Countries	Dalindyebo Shabalala
14	December 2007	Analysis of the Role of South-South Cooperation to Promote Governance on Intellectual Property Rights and Development	Ermias Tekeste Biadgleng
15	January 2008	The Changing Structure and Governance of Intellectual Property Enforcement	Ermias Tekeste Biadgleng and Viviana Munoz Tellez
16	January 2008	Liberalization of Trade in Health Services:	Joy Kategekwa

		Balancing Mode 4 Interests with Obligations to Provide Universal Access to Basic Services	
17	July 2008	Unity in Diversity: Governance Adaptation in Multilateral Trade Institutions Through South-South Coalition-Building	Vicente Paolo B. Yu III
18	December 2008	Patent Counts as Indicators of the Geography of Innovation Activities: Problems and Perspectives	Xuan Li
19	December 2008	WCO SECURE: Lessons Learnt from the Abortion of the TRIPS-plus-plus IP Enforcement Initiative	Xuan Li
20	May 2009	Industrialisation and Industrial Policy in Africa: Is it a Policy Priority?	Darlan F. Marti and Ivan Ssenkubuge
21	June 2009	IPR Misuse: The Core Issue in Standards and Patents	Xuan Li and Baisheng An
22	July 2009	Policy Space for Domestic Public Interest Measures Under TRIPS	Henning Grosse Ruse – Khan
23	June 2009	Developing Biotechnology Innovations Through Traditional Knowledge	Sufian Jusoh
24	May 2009	Policy Response to the Global Financial Crisis: Key Issues for Developing Countries	Yılmaz Akyüz
25	October 2009	The Gap Between Commitments and Implementation: Assessing the Compliance by Annex I Parties with their Commitments Under the UNFCCC and its Kyoto Protocol	Vicente Paolo Yu III
26	April 2010	Global Economic Prospects: The Recession May Be Over But Where Next?	Yılmaz Akyüz
27	April 2010	Export Dependence and Sustainability of Growth in China and the East Asian Production Network	Yılmaz Akyüz
28	May 2010	The Impact of the Global Economic Crisis on Industrial Development of Least Developed Countries	Report Prepared by the South Centre
29	May 2010	The Climate and Trade Relation: Some Issues	Martin Khor
30	May 2010	Analysis of the Doha Negotiations and the Functioning of the World Trade Organization	Martin Khor
31	July 2010	Legal Analysis of Services and Investment in the CARIFORUM-EC EPA: Lessons for Other Developing Countries	Jane Kelsey
32	November 2010	Why the IMF and the International Monetary System Need More than Cosmetic Reform	Yılmaz Akyüz
33	November 2010	The Equitable Sharing of Atmospheric and Development Space: Some Critical Aspects	Martin Khor
34	November 2010	Addressing Climate Change through Sustainable Development and the	Margreet Wewerinke and Vicente Paolo Yu III

		Promotion of Human Rights	
35	January 2011	The Right to Health and Medicines: The Case of Recent Negotiations on the Global Strategy on Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property	Germán Velásquez
36	March 2011	The Nagoya Protocol on Access and Benefit Sharing of Genetic Resources: Analysis and Implementation Options for Developing Countries	Gurdial Singh Nijar
37	March 2011	Capital Flows to Developing Countries in a Historical Perspective: Will the Current Boom End with a Bust?	Yılmaz Akyüz
38	May 2011	The MDGs Beyond 2015	Deepak Nayyar
39	May 2011	Operationalizing the UNFCCC Finance Mechanism	Matthew Stilwell
40	July 2011	Risks and Uses of the Green Economy Concept in the Context of Sustainable Development, Poverty and Equity	Martin Khor
41	September 2011	Pharmaceutical Innovation, Incremental Patenting and Compulsory Licensing	Carlos M. Correa
42	December 2011	Rethinking Global Health: A Binding Convention for R&D for Pharmaceutical Products	Germán Velásquez and Xavier Seuba
43	March 2012	Mechanisms for International Cooperation in Research and Development: Lessons for the Context of Climate Change	Carlos M. Correa
44	March 2012	The Staggering Rise of the South?	Yılmaz Akyüz
45	April 2012	Climate Change, Technology and Intellectual Property Rights: Context and Recent Negotiations	Martin Khor
46	July 2012	Asian Initiatives at Monetary and Financial Integration: A Critical Review	Mah-Hui (Michael) Lim and Joseph Anthony Y. Lim
47	May 2013	Access to Medicines and Intellectual Property: The Contribution of the World Health Organization	Germán Velásquez
48	June 2013	Waving or Drowning: Developing Countries After the Financial Crisis	Yılmaz Akyüz
49	January 2014	Public-Private Partnerships in Global Health: Putting Business Before Health?	Germán Velásquez
50	February 2014	Crisis Mismanagement in the United States and Europe: Impact on Developing Countries and Longer-term Consequences	Yılmaz Akyüz
51	July 2014	Obstacles to Development in the Global Economic System	Manuel F. Montes
52	August 2014	Tackling the Proliferation of Patents: How to Avoid Undue Limitations to Competition and the Public Domain	Carlos M. Correa
53	September 2014	Regional Pooled Procurement of Medicines in the East African Community	Nirmalya Syam

54	September 2014	Innovative Financing Mechanisms: Potential Sources of Financing the WHO Tobacco Convention	Deborah Ko Sy, Nirmalya Syam and Germán Velásquez
55	October 2014	Patent Protection for Plants: Legal Options for Developing Countries	Carlos M. Correa
56	November 2014	The African Regional Intellectual Property Organization (ARIPO) Protocol on Patents: Implications for Access to Medicines	Sangeeta Shashikant
57	November 2014	Globalization, Export-Led Growth and Inequality: The East Asian Story	Mah-Hui Lim
58	November 2014	Patent Examination and Legal Fictions: How Rights Are Created on Feet of Clay	Carlos M. Correa
59	December 2014	Transition Period for TRIPS Implementation for LDCs: Implications for Local Production of Medicines in the East African Community	Nirmalya Syam
60	January 2015	Internationalization of Finance and Changing Vulnerabilities in Emerging and Developing Economies	Yılmaz Akyüz
61	March 2015	Guidelines on Patentability and Access to Medicines	Germán Velásquez
62	September 2015	Intellectual Property in the Trans-Pacific Partnership: Increasing the Barriers for the Access to Affordable Medicines	Carlos M. Correa
63	October 2015	Foreign Direct Investment, Investment Agreements and Economic Development: Myths and Realities	Yılmaz Akyüz
64	February 2016	Implementing Pro-Competitive Criteria for the Examination of Pharmaceutical Patents	Carlos M. Correa
65	February 2016	The Rise of Investor-State Dispute Settlement in the Extractive Sectors: Challenges and Considerations for African Countries	Kinda Mohamadieh and Daniel Uribe
66	March 2016	The Bolar Exception: Legislative Models And Drafting Options	Carlos M. Correa
67	June 2016	Innovation and Global Intellectual Property Regulatory Regimes – The Tension between Protection and Access in Africa	Nirmalya Syam and Viviana Muñoz Tellez
68	June 2016	Approaches to International Investment Protection: Divergent Approaches between the TPPA and Developing Countries' Model Investment Treaties	Kinda Mohamadieh and Daniel Uribe
69	July 2016	Intellectual Property and Access to Science	Carlos M. Correa
70	August 2016	Innovation and the Global Expansion of Intellectual Property Rights: Unfulfilled Promises	Carlos M. Correa
71	October 2016	Recovering Sovereignty Over Natural Resources: The Cases of Bolivia and Ecuador	Humberto Campodonico
72	November 2016	Is the Right to use Trademarks Mandated by the TRIPS Agreement?	Carlos M. Correa

73	February 2017	Inequality, Financialization and Stagnation	Yılmaz Akyüz
74	February 2017	Mitigating The Regulatory Constraints Imposed By Intellectual Property Rules Under Free Trade Agreements	Carlos M. Correa
75	March 2017	Implementing Farmers' Rights Relating to Seeds	Carlos M. Correa
76	May 2017	The Financial Crisis and the Global South: Impact and Prospects	Yılmaz Akyüz and Vicente Paolo B. Yu III
77	May 2017	Access to Hepatitis C Treatment: A Global Problem	Germán Velásquez
78	July 2017	Intellectual Property, Public Health and Access to Medicines in International Organizations	Germán Velásquez
62R	July 2017	Intellectual Property in the Trans-Pacific Partnership: Increasing the Barriers for the Access to Affordable Medicines (Revised)	Carlos M. Correa
79	September 2017	Access to and Benefit-Sharing of Marine Genetic Resources beyond National Jurisdiction: Developing a New Legally Binding Instrument	Carlos M. Correa
80	October 2017	The Commodity-Finance Nexus: Twin Boom and Double Whammy	Yılmaz Akyüz
81	November 2017	Promoting Sustainable Development by Addressing the Impacts of Climate Change Response Measures on Developing Countries	Martin Khor, Manuel F. Montes, Mariama Williams, and Vicente Paolo B. Yu III
82	November 2017	The International Debate on Generic Medicines of Biological Origin	Germán Velásquez
83	November 2017	China's Debt Problem and Rising Systemic Risks: Impact of the global financial crisis and structural problems	Yuefen LI
84	February 2018	Playing with Financial Fire: A South Perspective on the International Financial System	Andrew Cornford
85	Mayo de 2018	Acceso a medicamentos: experiencias con licencias obligatorias y uso gubernamental-el caso de la Hepatitis C	Carlos M. Correa y Germán Velásquez
86	September 2018	US' Section 301 Actions: Why They are Illegitimate and Misguided	Aileen Kwa and Peter Lunenborg
87	November 2018	Stemming 'Commercial' Illicit Financial Flows & Developing Country Innovations in the Global Tax Reform Agenda	Manuel F. Montes, Daniel Uribe and Danish
88	November 2018	Assessment of South-South Cooperation and the Global Narrative on the Eve of BAPA+40	Yuefen LI
89	November 2018	History and Politics of Climate Change Adaptation at the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change	Harjeet Singh and Indrajit Bose
90	December 2018	Compulsory Licensing Jurisprudence	Yousuf A Vawda

		in South Africa: Do We Have Our Priorities Right?	
91	February 2019	Key Issues for BAPA+40: South-South Cooperation and the BAPA+40 Subthemes	Vicente Paolo B. Yu III
92	March 2019	Notification and Transparency Issues in the WTO and the US' November 2018 Communication	Aileen Kwa and Peter Lunenborg
93	March 2019	Regulating the Digital Economy: Dilemmas, Trade Offs and Potential Options	Padmashree Gehl Sampath
94	March 2019	Tax Haven Listing in Multiple Hues: Blind, Winking or Conniving?	Jahanzeb Akhtar and Verónica Grondona
95	July 2019	Mainstreaming or Dilution? Intellectual Property and Development in WIPO	Nirmalya Syam
96	Agosto 2019	Antivirales de acción directa para la Hepatitis C: evolución de los criterios de patentabilidad y su impacto en la salud pública en Colombia	Francisco A. Rossi B. y Claudia M. Vargas P.
97	August 2019	Intellectual Property under the Scrutiny of Investor-State Tribunals Legitimacy and New Challenges	Clara Ducimetière
98	September 2019	Developing Country Coalitions in Multilateral Negotiations: Addressing Key Issues and Priorities of the Global South Agenda	Adriano José Timossi
99	September 2019	Ensuring an Operational Equity-Based Global Stocktake under the Paris Agreement	Hesham AL-ZAHRANI, CHAI Qimin, FU Sha, Yaw OSAFO, Adriano SANTHIAGO DE OLIVEIRA, Anushree TRIPATHI, Harald WINKLER, Vicente Paolo YU III



Chemin du Champ d'Anier 17 PO Box 228, 1211 Geneva 19 Switzerland

Telephone: (41 22) 791 8050 Email: south@southcentre.int

website: http://www.southcentre.int

ISSN 1819-6926